

RESTORING THE "UNWRITTEN ALLIANCE" Brazil-U.S. Relations

By LAWRENCE T. BROWN

he primary challenge the United States faces in the 21st century, according to historian and diplomat Joseph Nye, "is not one of decline but what to do in light of the realization that even the largest country cannot achieve the outcomes it wants without the help of others." Acknowledging Brazil as a genuine partner is problematic for American leaders since the United States exercised tremendous unilateral influence in South American affairs throughout the 19th and 20th centuries. Today, U.S. hubris lingers in relations with Brazil. This residual attitude prompts some U.S. leaders to consider any Brazilian disregard for U.S. interests as an affront. Instead of regarding Brazil's

economic growth as a challenge to U.S. hegemony, U.S. leaders should commend it as a regional achievement. Additionally, some current perceptions of the two countries' strategic interests as continuing to diverge are historically shortsighted. Such a view affirms a U.S. failure to adapt long-range diplomatic strategies to match the global rise of many countries. Undeniably, the United States needs Brazil—now and in the future.

Economically, Brazil is becoming the most important country to the United States in the Western Hemisphere. It will become the fifth largest world economy by 2015,

while Canada will be eleventh and Mexico fifteenth.² Moreover, "By the end of 2009, Brazil's economy represented forty percent of the total gross domestic product (GDP) of Latin America and the Caribbean, and fifty-five percent of the GDP of South America alone." Brazil will host both the 2014 World Cup and the 2016 Olympics; accordingly, it is investing billions of dollars in infrastructure and security improvements throughout the country. Additionally, a new oil field has been discovered off the coast near Rio de Janeiro. The find has drawn great interest from the United States, which is seeking oil

Lieutenant Colonel Lawrence T. Brown, USA, is the Director of Operations for the Office of the Defense Representative—Pakistan.

maintaining the data needed, and c including suggestions for reducing	lection of information is estimated to ompleting and reviewing the collect this burden, to Washington Headqu uld be aware that notwithstanding an DMB control number.	ion of information. Send comments arters Services, Directorate for Info	s regarding this burden estimate ormation Operations and Reports	or any other aspect of the s, 1215 Jefferson Davis	nis collection of information, Highway, Suite 1204, Arlington	
1. REPORT DATE 2. REPORT 2. REPORT 2. REPORT 3.		2. REPORT TYPE		3. DATES COVERED 00-00-2013 to 00-00-2013		
4. TITLE AND SUBTITLE Restoring the 'Unwritten Alliance': Brazil-U.S. Relations				5a. CONTRACT NUMBER		
				5b. GRANT NUMBER		
				5c. PROGRAM ELEMENT NUMBER		
6. AUTHOR(S)				5d. PROJECT NUMBER		
				5e. TASK NUMBER		
				5f. WORK UNIT NUMBER		
7. PERFORMING ORGANIZATION NAME(S) AND ADDRESS(ES) National Defense University, Joint Force Quarterly ,260 Fifth Avenue, Building 64, Fort Lesley J. McNair, Washington, DC, 20319				8. PERFORMING ORGANIZATION REPORT NUMBER		
9. SPONSORING/MONITORING AGENCY NAME(S) AND ADDRESS(ES)				10. SPONSOR/MONITOR'S ACRONYM(S)		
				11. SPONSOR/MONITOR'S REPORT NUMBER(S)		
12. DISTRIBUTION/AVAII Approved for publ	ABILITY STATEMENT ic release; distributi	on unlimited				
13. SUPPLEMENTARY NO	TES					
14. ABSTRACT						
15. SUBJECT TERMS						
16. SECURITY CLASSIFICATION OF:			17. LIMITATION OF ABSTRACT	18. NUMBER OF PAGES	19a. NAME OF RESPONSIBLE PERSON	
a. REPORT unclassified	b. ABSTRACT unclassified	c. THIS PAGE unclassified	Same as Report (SAR)	7	ALEA ONSIBLE I ENSON	

Report Documentation Page

Form Approved OMB No. 0704-0188 autonomy from the Middle East. This offshore oil field and others will double Brazil's output of petroleum by 2020.⁴

Former Secretary of State Hillary Clinton proclaimed a "new 21st Century reality—that GDP matters more than military might."5 Her pronouncement reprioritized economics to the forefront of U.S. foreign policy. She cited Brazil and India as examples of 21st-century economic success.6 As U.S. foreign policy focuses more on economics, the U.S. relationship with Brazil assumes greater importance. If economics has become the primary interest in U.S. foreign policy, then failure to build a stronger strategic partnership with Brazil will be a huge opportunity lost for substantial economic trade and growth. Already Brazil has concluded Common Market of the South (MERCOSUR) free trade agreements with Israel, along with a separate trade arrangement with Egypt.7 Additionally, Brazil has entered into special trading agreements with South Africa and India, which are also rapidly growing global economies.8 The European Union and various other countries have recognized Brazil's rise and future economic potential. They, too, plan to make the most of what Brazil's economy has to offer.

Tides of History

The United States so far has not viewed its bilateral relationship with Brazil through the lens of history. Brazil's recent economic growth should not be regarded as a miracle of a Third World country. Rather, its rise represents the reemergence of a global economic and diplomatic player from the early to mid-20th century. At that time, the United States supported Brazil's preeminence in South America. President Theodore Roosevelt even hoped that Brazil would be the responsible party for supporting the Monroe Doctrine within the region.9 Approximately 20 years later, Brazil became one of the original members of the League of Nations and committed the only Latin American ground forces to the Allied cause in World War II, deploying an entire division to Europe. Unfortunately, Brazil's rise to preeminence in South America was interrupted by authoritarian military rule that sapped its international credibility for over two decades. Only now has Brazil regained its capability and potential for regional and global leadership. As before, there is a window of opportunity for Washington to

redefine the U.S.-Brazil strategic relationship and restore the "Unwritten Alliance" that was initially established by Secretary of State Elihu Root, whose work toward greater pan-American understanding contributed to his receiving the Nobel Peace Prize in 1912.

leadership through the Monroe Doctrine and Rio Treaty—and receiving much dissent along the way. Now it is Brazil that is criticized for both taking action and not taking enough action. But Brazil has the wherewithal to successfully manage this transition.

Brazil's rise represents the reemergence of a global economic and diplomatic player from the early to mid-20th century

Consistent Player

Today, Brazil sees itself as a regional leader. Its strategy is not to disrupt or disturb any multilateral organizations, despite its growing power, "but to adapt them and employ [its strengths] as platforms to advance Brazilian interests."11 This strategy nests nicely with two of President Dilma Rousseff's areas for action: "diversifying relations by forging stronger economic and political ties with other nations of the developing world; and supporting multilateralism by pushing for the democratization of global governance."12 Brazil has recently proved its unfaltering pursuit of these goals, and this commitment has not been lost on the other 11 South American countries. In view of Brazil's significant economic progress, its neighbors acknowledge that Brazil is now a serious global player and economic powerhouse. Proximity to Brazil will not only benefit these South American countries, but also position regional relations to eliminate the need to look elsewhere for economic support.

Historically, Brazil has already exercised leadership in conflict disputes between other countries in the region. In 1942, it played a key role in resolving the Ecuador-Peru war. Brazil arbitrated a peace settlement between them again in 1995.13 Likewise, it has shared hydroelectric power with its neighbors and entered into cooperative security agreements, brokered distribution of fresh water, and managed regional environmental programs. However, Brazil's government has had difficulty with indigenous minority groups. For example, it is constantly challenged to persuade the Amazon aboriginals that they will benefit from certain regional infrastructure projects. Still, through protracted negotiations, it has generally compensated displaced and dispossessed peoples. Essentially, Brazil is growing into its role as the regional leader.

The United States once held this difficult position in South America, exercising

History is on its side. Brazil has remained at peace with its neighbors for nearly 150 years. No other emerging power in the world enjoys this kind of accomplishment.

Brazil's Defense Minister Celso Amorim has recently stated that his government's goal is to transform South America into a true "Peace Zone."14 Brazil has largely accomplished this goal. The United States should actively support Brazil's ongoing objective of a continental Peace Zone. Such U.S. support would help convince the majority of Brazilians and Latin Americans that the primary U.S. interest is not to pursue imperial power and resource domination, but to promote international trade, investment, and security. Indeed, greater leadership roles for responsible countries in the global system actually strengthen U.S. worldwide interests and U.S. domestic security.15

Understanding Motivation

The United States, however, must do a better job understanding how Brazil approaches diplomacy and difficult problems. In terms of interests versus values, Brazil emphasizes its constitutional values more than at any other time in its history. Self-determination, nonintervention, defense of peace, peaceful settlement of conflicts, repudiation of terrorism and racism, cooperation among peoples for the progress of mankind, and granting of political asylum are among the salient constitutional values that Brazil uses to shape its international relations today.16 Out of these, the peaceful settlement of disputes is highlighted in the preamble of its constitution. Indeed, it is the singular driving force behind Brazil's foreign policy.

For example, Brazil has been exhibiting its constitutional values of nonintervention and peaceful settlement of conflicts when dealing with truculent Iran. As a nonpermanent member of the United Nations Security

ndupress.ndu.edu issue 69, 2nd quarter 2013 / JFQ 43



USSOUTHCOM director, at Conference of Directors of Peacekeeping Operations, discusses opportunities for cooperation

Council (UNSC), Brazil voted against implementing sanctions on Iran in 2010. In its minority vote with Turkey, Brazil claimed that "sanctions will most probably lead to the suffering of the people of Iran and will play in the hands of those, on all sides, that do not want dialogue to prevail. Past experiences in the U.N., notably the case of Iraq, show that the spiral of sanctions, threats and isolation can result in tragic consequences."17 In this case, Brazil acted according to its core principle of the peaceful settlement of disputes. In addition, along with Turkey, Brazilians did not believe they were allowed enough time to culminate their tentative agreement with Iran. Brasília's principal complaint was the perceived rush to sanctions.

Likewise, Brazil's abstention the following year on UNSCR 1973, which authorized UN member states to take all necessary measures to protect civilians under threat of attack in Libya, also demonstrated Brazil's consistent pursuit of peaceful diplomacy. Explaining Brazil's abstention, Ambassador Maria Luiza

Ribeiro Viotti argued that "No military action alone would succeed in ending the conflict. Protecting civilians, ensuring lasting settlement and addressing the legitimate demands of Libyan citizens demanded a political process."18 The ambassador was somewhat prophetic: the militias that overthrew Muammar Qadhafi with assistance from the North Atlantic Treaty Organization over a year ago are now the overlords of cities and towns across Libya, while the fledgling police and military are too weak to control them. Libya watchers and international media note that the recent surge of militant violence against foreign diplomats, military, and police officers demonstrates a largely lawless Libya with little stability or security.19 Again, Brazil's vote affirmed its value of nonintervention and peaceful settlement of conflicts.

This common thread of values is woven throughout Brazilian diplomacy. Along with 137 other countries, Brazil recently supported a UN General Assembly vote condemning Syrian leaders' ongoing violations on their citizens' human rights. It also supported an Arab League plan for a political transition in Syria.²⁰ Brazil's support, which moved from an earlier abstention in December 2011 on a similar resolution, still focuses on a peaceful political transition, not a violent one. Whether it is resolving a border conflict in South America, dealing with the erratic Hugo Chavez in Venezuela, or negotiating with the radical Islamic regime in Iran, Brazil has shown itself consistent in word and deed to its core constitutional values. It is a responsible and rational actor in its foreign policy and regional relations.

Diplomatic Recommendations

Several proposals would set the U.S.-Brazil relationship on a positive path for the next 20 years. They would also allay Brazil's historic concerns for sovereignty and reciprocity. Implementation of these recommendations would garner immediate reciprocal benefits from the Brazilian government and lay the groundwork for future bilateral coop-

eration both regionally and globally. Stronger U.S.-Brazil relations would bolster homeland, regional, and international security.

First, Washington needs to formally endorse Brasilia's bid for a permanent seat on the UNSC. The United States extended this support to India. Brazil's nominal GDP is projected to grow to the fifth largest in the world by 2015 while India's will grow only to ninth largest, immediately behind Russia.²¹ India's GDP may surpass Brazil's in the future based on the purchasing power parity (PPP) methodology, but once PPP GDP is adjusted per capita, Brazil will remain ahead of India in 2015.22 Furthermore, "Unlike India, [Brazil] has no insurgents, no ethnic and religious conflicts nor hostile neighbors."23 It is problematic that India, which has yet to resolve its conflict in Kashmir and Jammu with Pakistan, should receive a permanent UNSC seat before Brazil.24 Any future UN political agreement regarding Kashmir would be severely limited by an Indian veto on the UNSC if this proposed agreement is not in New Delhi's best interest. Other permanent members of the UNSC-France, the United Kingdom, and Russia—all affirmed their support for Brazil's bid for a permanent UNSC seat.²⁵ China, however, remains uncommitted to both Brazil and India. Vociferous against Japan's candidacy for a permanent UNSC seat, China has remained silent with regard to India. It is unlikely that China would support India's bid for a permanent UNSC seat due to its growing strategic partnership with the United States to counter China's military rise. Also, China does not want to jeopardize its growing friendship with Pakistan. If Beijing does eventually support Brasilia's bid to the Security Council, Washington would remain the last holdout. In March 2011, President Barack Obama endorsed the concept of an equal partnership.26 But to be equal partners, Brazil and the United States should be seated side by side on the UNSC as permanent members. Failure to endorse Brazil's bid to occupy a permanent seat would confirm Brazil's lingering suspicions that "the United States commitment to a mature relationship between equals is largely rhetorical."27

Second, at the earliest opportunity, the U.S. President should advance Brazil's position in the National Security Strategy (NSS) from secondary to one of primary interest. Informed by this higher priority, Brazil's leaders would be assured of U.S. intentions to

improve bilateral relations and cooperation across a wide range of security and economic issues throughout the world, particularly in South America. This reprioritization would also lend legitimacy to President Obama's pledge to treat Brazil as an equal partner, not a junior one. The NSS declares: "We are working to build deeper and more effective partnerships with other key centers of influence-including China, India, and Russia, as well as increasingly influential nations such as Brazil, South Africa, and Indonesia."28 This statement clearly delineates two groupings of nations. First, it lists China, India, and Russia as key centers of influence. Next, it lists Brazil, South Africa, and Indonesia as increasingly influential nations. Both China and Russia already occupy permanent seats on the UNSC affirming that they are key centers of influence.

Listing Brazil in the NSS as only an "increasingly influential nation" after considering the evidence of its economic power is unsound. Regardless, designating India a "key center of influence" is consistent with U.S. support for India's bid for a permanent seat on the UNSC. Furthermore, the United States and India are already strategic partners because of shared concerns over a potentially hostile China. However, there are enormous differences in security, diplomatic, economic, and democratic contributions to international order between South Africa and Indonesia, on one hand, and Brazil on the other. The strategic designation of Brazil as an increasingly influential nation and not a "key center of influence" supports former U.S. Ambassador Luigi Einaudi's view that "Washington's identification of Brazil with Latin America and the Third World hampers its appreciation of Brazil's importance to the United States."29

Consider this: South Africa's and Indonesia's economies are respectively the 28th and 18th in the world. Significantly larger, Brazil hosts the world's seventh largest economy. Acknowledging Brazil's global status in the NSS would foster a stronger relationship. It would place Brazil on equal ground with other major global players such as China and Russia. And it would require Congress, the Department of State, and the Department of Defense to give greater attention to our new equal partner to the south.

Interestingly, the 2011 U.S. National Military Strategy (NMS) actually supports South American regional structures and

implies Brazil's leadership: "We welcome efforts by Brazil and our other regional partners to establish economic and security mechanisms, such as the South American Defense Council (SADC)." The SADC is a suborganization of the Union of South American Nations (UNASUR).31 It was modeled after the European Union, whose long-term goals of continental integration are similar. Another regional South American organization not mentioned in the NMS is MERCOSUR, in which Brazil has become the natural leader due to its expansive economy. Through these organizations, Brazil has exercised regional leadership by addressing regional problems "without having to turn to extra-regional powers, such as the United States."32 In the NSS, President Obama specifically cited Brazil's exceptional role in Latin America: "We welcome Brazil's leadership and seek to move beyond dated North-South divisions to pursue progress on bilateral, hemispheric, and global issues."33 These policy statements clearly indicate that the United States prefers to work with any organization, sovereign or multilateral, that is proactively working to solve problems. UNASUR, MERCOSUR, and even the Community of Latin American and Caribbean States are potential U.S. partners for hemispheric and regional progress. President Obama has welcomed Brazil's leadership in these organizations in executive policy documents, but his statements have not been matched by specific actions.

Appointing a U.S. Ambassador to UNASUR, as Washington already does for the European Union and Organization of American States, is one measure that would immediately demonstrate practical U.S. support for regional "economic and security mechanisms," as stated in the NSS. There are several benefits for the United States. Latin American multilateral institutions such as UNASUR provide an alternative to Hugo Chavez's version of Bolivarianism within the region, which is a definite concern of the United States. Instead of criticizing the policies of the Venezuelan regime directly, Brazil has decided to use its own example of establishing generally good relations throughout the world to encourage Chavez to act more rationally than he would if confronted directly about his radical tendencies. This approach has apparently worked.34 By participating as an active observer in regional organizations, and by establishing formal diplomatic relations with

ndupress.ndu.edu issue 69, 2nd quarter 2013 / JFQ 45

COMMENTARY | Brazil-U.S. Relations

UNASUR, the United States would do much to extinguish any lingering doubts about the "Colossus of the North." 35

Brasilia's regional activism enables Washington to focus its diminishing foreign aid budget on the unstable parts of the developing world. These proposed diplomatic initiatives are good faith measures crafted to lay the groundwork for greater friendship. They should allay Brazilian concerns regarding sovereignty and reciprocity. Additionally, more positive U.S.-Brazil relations will facilitate future bilateral cooperation on economic and defense measures regionally and throughout the world.

Military Recommendations

Strengthened military relations naturally flow from improved diplomatic relations. As regional leaders, the United States and Brazil can focus their combined security efforts and resources against common threats to both nations—and to the entire Western Hemisphere. Intelligence-sharing during the upcoming World Cup and Olympic games, coordinated counterterrorism measures in the Tri-Border Area (TBA, the name given to the area surrounding the border shared among Brazil, Argentina, and Paraguay), and disrupting narco-trafficking between South America and Africa are among the more pressing cooperation initiatives that can bring greater security to both countries and to the hemisphere. Close security and defense cooperation in the future, absent the historic shadow of U.S. tance has provided Underwater Explosive, Critical Incident, and Special Events Management, Chemical, Biological, Radiological, Nuclear, and related equipment training."36 Both the 2006 World Cup in Germany and the South African event transpired successfully with low-key U.S. security assistance. There were no terrorist attacks despite ongoing large-scale operations against terrorists in Iraq and Afghanistan at the time. When President Obama visited Brazil in 2011, one of the agreements resulting was a memorandum of understanding (MOU) between the United States and Brazil concerning world sporting events cooperation. Security was one of the MOU's six focus areas of cooperation. This MOU is foundational for the U.S. Departments of State and Defense to provide any future support desired by the Brazilian government.37

One of the great strengths of the United States resides in its intelligence databases, whose holdings and effectiveness have grown substantially since 9/11. For the 2014 World Cup and 2016 Summer Olympics in Brazil, an intelligence-sharing mechanism would help deter terrorism threats. Successful physical or virtual sharing could continue afterward to address other regional security threats, such as drug-trafficking and organized crime. Of course, extending temporary intelligencesharing after the events may be problematic due to Brazilian memory of its authoritarian past, when the military regime collected intelligence to deter internal dissent.³⁸ U.S. officials have the next 4 years to convince

a lack of effective law enforcement from the three border nations.39 Concerns increased after 9/11 that al Qaeda could transit porous borders, perhaps through Mexico, to attack U.S. interests in North America. 40 Today, as the specter of war with Iran rises because of its purported pursuit of nuclear weapons, the concern has moved from attacks by al Qaeda to attacks by Hizballah and its patron Iran. As recently as October 2011, Iran was accused of authorizing and financing an assassination attempt against the Saudi Arabian ambassador to the United States and contemplating further attacks in Argentina. 41 Successful terrorist attacks against Argentina were carried out in 1992 and 1994 by a Hizballah militant organization supported by Iran. Terrorists exploited the TBA during each operation.⁴² The most telling evidence of potential terrorist attacks out of the TBA surfaced during a Hizballah militiaman's interview by Spanish television station Telemundo. The militant stated emphatically that if the United States attacked Iran, Hizballah would conduct retaliatory attacks inside the United States. 43 Counterterrorism expert Edward Luttwak described the TBA as Hizballah's most important base outside Lebanon, from which they have already supported terrorist attacks: "The northern region of Argentina, the eastern region of Paraguay and even Brazil are large terrains, and they have an organized training and recruitment camp for terrorists."44

The historical evidence of terrorist activity emanating from the TBA is chilling. If the current crisis with Iran is not resolved by the time of the World Cup and Olympics, the Brazilian government will need substantial help in preventing terrorist attacks aimed at disrupting the games and attracting a global audience. Even now, Hizballah terrorists may be inclined to strike at Israeli or American targets in the Western Hemisphere in retaliation for a recent UNSC resolution that placed additional sanctions on Iran. Hizballah attacked its targets in Argentina for lesser reasons in 1992 and 1994. This is why intelligencesharing with Brazil must start now. The last time the United States held a 3+1 Group Meeting (Brazil, Argentina, Paraguay, and the United States) on TBA security was in 2004.45 This group should reconvene at the earliest opportunity to assess the current terrorist threat within the TBA and

close security and defense cooperation would help in reestablishing the Unwritten Alliance dynamic

imperialism, would help in reestablishing the Unwritten Alliance dynamic between the United States and Brazil that flourished in the first half of the $20^{\rm th}$ century.

When Brazil hosts the World Cup and Olympics, it will be in the U.S. national interest to assist its efforts in countering terrorism, curbing drug-trafficking, and reducing international crime. The United States provided similar support to South Africa during the World Cup in 2010, assisting in preventing devastating terrorist attacks on that world stage. South African security services benefited from security grants and extensive training: "Specifically, Anti-Terrorism Assis-

the Brazilian government of its benign intentions. With less than 2 years before the opening kick of 2014 World Cup, beta testing of this provisional intelligence-sharing arrangement should begin immediately to track terrorist threats likely to originate in the Tri-Border Area.

Exposed Southern Flank

The United States has long worried about the Tri-Border Area. In these border towns, laws are minimally enforced, money is laundered, and weapons, drugs, and people are trafficked. Organized crime and Islamic extremism have thrived there due to

determine the probabilities of Hizballah becoming operational if Iran is attacked. Nevertheless, collaborative intelligence initiatives must extend to the World Cup and Olympic timeframes if Iran continues to violate UNSC resolutions concerning its nuclear program. It is in both countries' national interests to prevent attacks against their homelands. Certainly, Brazil does not want its territory used as a springboard for attacks within the region. Full cooperation in this security arena would assist in preventing the unthinkable until the Iran crisis over dual-use nuclear material is resolved.

Narco-terrorist Connection

Cooperation in breaking the Brazil-West Africa narcotics connection is another area where national interests converge. In 2009, Brazil became the primary embarkation point for South American cocaine headed for West Africa, where "there is evidence by the U.S. Drug Enforcement [Administration] . . . that Latin American traffickers are collaborating with [al Qaeda] in the Islamic Maghreb (AQIM) and Hezbollah to smuggle cocaine to Europe."46 The executive director of the UN Office on Drugs and Crime also confirmed that terrorists from Africa used money from drug-trafficking to resource operations, purchase equipment, and provide salaries for their ranks.⁴⁷ It is common knowledge that the United States conducts counterterrorist operations against AQIM and seeks to stop any funding derived from the transshipment of cocaine from Latin America. Although Brazil itself does not produce significant amounts of cocaine, it does have 10,500 miles of mostly unsecured coastline. In addition, three of the world's top producers of cocaine border Brazil: Bolivia, Colombia, and Peru. Brazil has invested more heavily in enforcing its borders since its economic boom, but the United States could assist by continuing the same intelligencesharing mechanism that has been proposed for the World Cup and Olympics. Additionally, Brazil's unmanned aerial surveillance program is currently in its infancy; it could benefit from the experience and systems of the mature U.S. programs. Building on the predicted intelligence successes of the World Cup and Olympics, this cooperation could expand to neighboring countries. Eventually, it could evolve into a hemispheric security network serving the national interests of all participating nations.

Brazil's Initiative for Cooperation

The last area of convergence and cooperation is not American, but Brazilian. Brasília is as interested as Washington in a stronger relationship. Former foreign minister Celso Amorin, who is now the defense minister, recognized that there is enormous potential for structured cooperation between Brazil and the United States in areas of the world such as Africa, where there is great need for development and stability.⁴⁸ Minister Amorin has cited the trilateral cooperation agreement among Brazil, Guinea-Bissau, and the United States as an example of productive cooperation. This was a first of its kind agreement for the United States and Brazil in Africa.

These trilateral agreements make strategic sense because bilateral agreements between the United States and relatively poor countries usually elicit criticism that the world's only superpower is engaging in exploitive neocolonialism. Having itself been a Portuguese colony, Brazil is viewed as a moderating influence on perceived expansive U.S. foreign policy. It is also considered a friendly observer to the Non-Aligned Movement of 120 countries that are distrustful of superpower diplomacy.⁴⁹ Plainly spoken, if Brazil is part of a U.S. agreement with an impoverished country, that country feels more comfortable making an agreement with the United States because Brazil, a guarantor of U.S. intentions, is part of it. Brazil welcomes this role because it enhances its position as a regional and world leader, establishes a singularly special diplomatic relationship with the United States, and fulfills two of its foreign policy action areas.⁵⁰ And its role as a third-party broker does not end with Africa or other poor regions. Brazil sees itself as a viable broker for peace as evidenced by its last-ditch diplomatic effort with Iran, which attempted to resolve the uranium-processing crisis.

Minister Amorin shared his idea to expand trilateral frameworks with Secretary of State Clinton during President Rousseff's inauguration. Although Secretary Clinton seemed open to it at the time, there is no evidence of further action. One hopes this was not an opportunity missed with Brazil. It aligns impeccably with President Obama's pursuit of more partnerships and greater burdensharing.

Conclusion

With the war in Iraq over and the war in Afghanistan winding down, the United States has the opportunity to reassess its global strategic interests. U.S. leaders must carefully scrutinize Brazil's potential as a long-term strategic partner. A new era of security cooperation with Brazil supports the interests of both nations and strengthens the Western Hemisphere. Collaboration on World Cup and Olympic security is vital to the whole world. Many hemispheric homelands are at risk if war breaks out with Iran for whatever reason. Also, drug lords moving narcotics from South America to Europe through Africa represent new relationships of convenience that provide funds for AQIM and other terrorists that further converge U.S.-Brazil interests. As Brazil grows, so will its security concerns. It has become a responsible international player that is seeking greater diplomatic and security cooperation with the United States. It is willing to help secure the hemispheric and global commons to ensure freedom, stability, and prosperity.51 However, the United States, acknowledging its domineering past in this region, must give a little to gain a lot. Only then can the Unwritten Alliance be restored. JFQ

NOTES

- ¹ Joseph S. Nye, Jr., "The Future of American Power: Dominance and Decline in Perspective," *Foreign Affairs* 89, no. 6 (November–December 2010), 2–12.
- ² International Monetary Fund (IMF), "IMF Data Mapper," September 2011, available at www.imf.org/external/datamapper/index.php>.
- ³ James K. Rose, "BRIC in the Backyard: Brazil's Economic Rise and What It Means for the United States," Issue Paper, U.S. Army War College, July 2011, CSL-2, available at <www.csl. army.mil/usacsl/publications/IP14_11.pdf>.
- ⁴ Roberto Setubal, "The Opportunities and Challenges for President Dilma Rouseff," *Americas Quarterly*, no. 2 (Spring 2011), 63–64.
- ⁵ Leslie H. Gelb, "Hillary Hits the Mark," *The Daily Beast*, October 14, 2011, available at <www.thedailybeast.com/articles/2011/10/14/hillary-clinton-speech-to-economic-club-of-new-york-a-brilliant-moment.html>.
- ⁶ Hillary Rodham Clinton, "Economic Statecraft," October 14, 2011, available at <www.state.gov/secretary/rm/2011/10/175552.htm>.
 - 7 Rose, CSL-3.
- ⁸ "Trade between India, Brazil and South Africa set to grow to \$25 bn by 2015," *The*

COMMENTARY | Brazil-U.S. Relations

Economic Times, October 19, 2011, available at http://articles.economictimes.indiatimes.com/2011-10-19/news/30297859_1_trade-ministers-trade-data-southern-african-customs-union>.

⁹ E. Bradford Burns, *The Unwritten Alliance: Rio-Branco and Brazilian American Relations* (New York: Columbia University Press, 1966), 172.

10 See Elihu Root, Speeches Incident to the Visit of Secretary Root to South America: July 4 to September 30, 1906 (Washington, DC: Government Printing Office, 1906), 61. Unwritten Alliance is a term derived from Secretary of State Root's speech given to the Federal Senate of Brazil in Rio de Janeiro on August 6, 1906. This term was used to describe the strong diplomatic relationship between the two countries from 1906 to 1942, when a formal alliance was signed between the countries: "Let us know each other better; let us aid each other in the great work of advancing civilization; let the United States of North America and the United States of Brazil join hands, not in formal written treaties of alliance, but in the universal sympathy and confidence and esteem of their peoples—join hands to help humanity forward along the paths we have been so happy as

¹¹ Samuel W. Bodman and James D. Wolfensohn, chairs, *Global Brazil and U.S.-Brazil Relations* (Washington, DC: Council on Foreign Relations, July 2011), 46.

¹² Peter J. Meyer, *Brazil-U.S. Relations*, RL33456 (Washington, DC: Congressional Research Service, October 2012), 11.

¹³ Luigi R. Einaudi, *Brazil and the United States: The Need for Strategic Engagement*, INSS Strategic Forum 266 (Washington DC: NDU Press, March 2011), 7.

¹⁴ Celso Amorim, "Reflections on Brazil's Global Rise," *Americas Quarterly*, no. 2 (Spring 2011), 50–55.

¹⁵ Walter Russell Mead, "U.S. to China and Brazil: Take Up the White Man's Burden," *The American Interest*, November 9, 2011, available at http://blogs.the-american-interest.com/wrm/2011/11/09/us-to-china-and-brazil-take-up-the-white-mans-burden/.

¹⁶ Constitution of the Federative Republic of Brazil, 3rd ed. (Brasília: Documentation and Information Center, 2010), Title I, Article 4.

¹⁷ Maria Luiza Ribeiro Viotti, "Security Council Explanation of vote—Resolution on Iran," June 9, 2010, available at <www.un.int/brazil/speech/10d-mlrv-csnu-explanation-vote-iran-0906.html>.

¹⁸ United Nations, SC/10200, "Security Council Approves 'No-Fly Zone' Over Libya, Authorizing 'All Necessary Measures' to Protect Civilians, By Vote of 10 in Favour with 5 Abstentions," February 16, 2012, available at <www.un.org/News/Press/docs/2011/sc10200.doc.htm>.

¹⁹ Mathieu Galtier, "Militias are taking over in post-Gadhafi Libya," *USA Today*, January 3,

2013, available at <www.usatoday.com/story/news/world/2013/01/03/libya-militias/1802523/>.

²⁰ United Nations, GA/11207/Rev.1*, "General Assembly Adopts Resolution Strongly Condemning 'widespread and systematic' Human Rights Violations by the Syrian authorities," February 16, 2012, available at <www.un.org/News/Press/docs/2012/ga11207.doc.htm>.

²¹ IMF.

²² Purchasing power parity (PPP) determines relative size of the economy based on adjusted parity of currencies for all goods and services in a year. It is most useful in discussing measures of gross domestic product (GDP) and individual relative incomes and costs, but usually not optimal in discussing entire nations' GDPs as it relates to international trade. For example, PPP GDP will appropriately explain whether an American, Chinese, or Brazilian can afford food and housing right in his own domestic market since it accounts for trade inside the country as well. Nominal GDP explains how much value an economy produces as agreed upon by the current world market (for example, U.S. produces x, China produces y, and Brazil produces z). Nominal GDP is the preferred measurement when discussing international trade relative to other countries.

²³ "Leaders: Brazil takes off," *The Economist*, November 14, 2009, 15.

²⁴ "India–Kashmir (1947–first combat deaths)," *Ploughshares*, March 31, 2011, available at <www.ploughshares.ca/content/india-kashmir-1947-first-combat-deaths>.

²⁵ Bodman and Wolfensohn, 47.

²⁶ "Remarks by the President to the People of Brazil in Rio de Janeiro, Brazil," March 20, 2011, available at <www.whitehouse.gov/the-press-office/2011/03/20/remarks-president-people-brazil-rio-de-janeiro-brazil>.

²⁷ Bodman and Wolfensohn, 48.

²⁸ National Security Strategy (Washington, DC: The White House, May 2010), 3.

²⁹ Einaudi, 1.

³⁰ IMF.

³¹ "What Is the South American Defense Council?" *Just the Facts*, June 9, 2010, available at http://justf.org/blog/2010/06/09/ what-south-american-defense-council>.

³² Meyer, 13.

33 National Security Strategy, 44.

34 Bodman and Wolfensohn, 55.

³⁵ Thomas P. Anderson, *Politics in Central America: Guatemala, El Salvador, Honduras, and Nicaragua* (Westport, CT: Praeger, 1988), 225.

³⁶ Jana Winter, "U.S. Helps South Africa Beef up Security for World Cup After Al Qaeda Threats," *Fox News*, April 9, 2010, available at <www.foxnews.com/world/2010/04/09/helpssouth-africa-beef-security-world-cup-al-qaedathreats/>

³⁷ U.S. Department of State, "Memorandum of Understanding between the U.S. and Brazil

on Cooperation to Support the Organization of Major Global Sporting Events," March 19, 2011, available at <www.state.gov/documents/organization/158857.pdf>.

³⁸ "World Briefing, The Americas; Brazil: Suspensions for Domestic Spying," *The New York Times*, September 2, 2008.

³⁹ Glenn Curtis, *Terrorist and Organized Crime Groups in the Tri-Border Area (TBA) of South America* (Washington, DC: Library of Congress, July 2003, revised December 2010).

⁴⁰Mark S. Steinitz, "Middle East Terrorist Activity in Latin America," *Policy Papers on the Americas* 14, Study 7, July 2003.

⁴¹ Richard Esposito and Brain Ross, "Iran 'Directed' Washington, DC, Terror Plot, U.S. Says," *ABC News*, October 11, 2011, available at http://abcnews.go.com/Blotter/us-irantied-terror-plot-washington-dc-disrupted/story?id=14711933#>.

⁴² William R. Long, "Islamic Jihad Says It Bombed Embassy; Toll 21," *Los Angeles Times*, March 19, 1992, available at http://articles.latimes.com/1992-03-19/news/mn-5905 1 islamic-jihad>.

⁴³ Pablo Gato and Robert Windrem, "Hezbollah builds a Western base," *MSNBC.com*, May 9, 2007, available at <www.msnbc.msn.com/id/17874369/ns/world_news-americas/t/hezbollah-builds-western-base/#.TzgJlpikdCo>.

44 Ibid.

⁴⁵ U.S. Department of State, "Communique of the 3+1 Group on Tri-Border Area Security," December 6, 2004, available at <www.state.gov/p/wha/rls/70992.htm>.

⁴⁶ Nancy Brune, "The Brazil-Africa Narco Nexus," *Americas Quarterly*, no. 3 (Fall 2011), 59–62.

⁴⁷ Antonio Maria Costa, "Africa Under Attack," United Nations Office on Drugs and Crime, December 8, 2009, available at <www. unodc.org/unodc/en/about-unodc/speeches/2009-08-12-africa-under-attack.html>.

48 Amorim, 55.

⁴⁹ "Profile: Non-Aligned Movement," BBC News, August 7, 2009, available at http://news.bbc.co.uk/2/hi/2798187.stm>.

⁵⁰ Meyer, 11.

⁵¹ Sustaining U.S. Global Leadership: Priorities for 21st Century Defense (Washington, DC: Department of Defense, January 2012), 3, available at <www.defense.gov/news/Defense_Strategic Guidance.pdf>.